
 

 
 

PLANNING COMMITTEE WORKING GROUP held at ZOOM on THURSDAY, 
17 FEBRUARY 2022 at 2.00 pm 
 
 
Present: Councillor S Merifield (Chair) 
 Councillors P Fairhurst, R Freeman, M Lemon, J Loughlin and R 

Pavitt 
 
Officers in 
attendance: 

N Brown (Development Manager), B Ferguson (Democratic 
Services Manager), A Lindsell (Democratic Services Officer) and 
J Walsh (Planning Transformation Lead) 

 
 

1    APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no apologies for absence or declarations of interest. 
 
 

2    MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 16 December 2021 were approved as 
accurate. 
 
 

3    MEMBER TRAINING REQUIREMENTS FOR PLANNING COMMITTEE - FINAL 
WORDING  
 
The Democratic Service Manager detailed the report and recommended that the 
following change to Part 5 –Probity in Planning – clause 4.1 of the Constitution is 
recommended to Full Council for adoption: 
 
Current wording: 
Officers will arrange training on planning issues. All members of the Council 
will be invited to attend. All members of the Planning Committee should 
attend. 
 
To be replaced with: 
Officers will arrange an annual mandatory training session for Councillors who 
are members or substitute members of Planning Committee. This training 
must be undertaken before participating in decision making at Planning 
Committee. All members of the Council who are not on Planning Committee 
or a substitute member of Planning Committee will be invited to attend on a 
voluntary basis. 
 
Some Councillors raised concerns about making training compulsory and 
whether if insufficient training was completed Members would become 
incompetent to attend Planning Committee meetings.  
 
Members discussed; 
 



 

 
 

 Planning Committee Members were elected to represent residents and 
impose a democratic element. 

 Planning Committee Members were provided with updated documents 
and planning guidance. 

 The need for the proposal to be very carefully worded. 

 The difference between competence and duty. 

 The accepted competence of the current Planning Committee. 

 The accepted procedure in place where new Members to the Planning 
Committee undertake planning training before being permitted to sit on 
the Planning Committee. 

 Whether this proposal was a change to the Constitution or a guideline for 
Planning Committee members. 

 Members did not object to undertaking the training. 

 Members agreed that more training was required. 

 The Development Manager already offered one to one training for new 
Members when the need arose. 
 

Councillor Fairhurst advised that he had sought advice from two Queen`s 
Counsel Lawyers who have advised that a Member who did not attend training 
could result in an applicant at appeal claiming an unlawful decision and would 
have a valid case to overturn a judgement as they lacked competence to sit on 
the Committee. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead confirmed that this could not happen as a 
Member that had not attended the training would not be sitting on the 
Committee. 
 
Councillor Freeman acknowledged Councillor Fairhurst`s concerns but noted 
that Planning Committee are quasi judicial and applicants have the right to have 
a Committee who know what they are talking about. Councillor Freeman 
confirmed that legitimacy lay within election, but further legitimacy was achieved 
by training. 
 
The Chair clarified that this item demanded one training day for Members to 
update their knowledge and questioned why concerns had not been previously 
raised. She went on to confirm that provisions would be made for those unable 
to attend training due to illness. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead requested that Councillor Fairhurst shared 
the advice he had sought in writing and agreed to request a response from the 
Interim Legal Services Manager as particular issues of law had been raised.  
 
The Planning Transformation Lead explained that the proposal was best practise 
and was a recommendation from her in the knowledge that the designation was 
imminent. The designation was a shared responsibility between Officers and 
Members and the way decisions were made could be scrutinised and challenged 
in court. 
 
The Development Manager explained that Members should expect training from 
the Council who are required to ensure that Planning Committee Members are 
adequately trained. 



 

 
 

 
The Chair proposed to defer the item until the next meeting of the Planning 
Committee Working Group so that the Interim Legal Services Manager could be 
consulted regarding the use of the word “mandatory” in the Constitution and 
whether it was reasonable for the training to be compulsory. 
 
The Chair requested that members promptly email the Planning Transformation 
Lead, the Development Manager and the Democratic Services Manager with 
proposed amendments to the wording. 
 

AGREED to defer the item until the next meeting of the Planning 
Committee Working Group. Members agreed to promptly email the 
Planning Transformation Lead, the Development Manager and the 
Democratic Services Manager with proposed amendments to the wording. 

 
 

4    AMENDMENTS TO THE CONSTITUTION RELATING TO PLANNING AND THE 
SCHEME OF DELEGATION  
 
The Planning Transformation Lead reported changes to the general delegations 
to Committees, Chief Officers and Deputy Chief Officers as they relate to 
Planning Committee and to the Assistant Director of Planning, now called the 
Director of Planning and Building Control. 
 
She explained that the recommended changes were intended to increase the 
efficiency of the authority in dealing with minor applications and remove small 
applications which do not need to be there from the agenda. All of the major 
applications would now be reported to Planning Committee. Changes to the 
scheme would not remove the right of Members to call an application to Planning 
Committee should they wish to do so. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead recommended that the Planning Committee 
Working Group recommend to GAP Committee that the changes set out in the 
track changed document Appendix 1 Extract from the constitution with track 
changes, Section 2 Part 3 – Responsibility for Functions should be agreed as 
changes to the Constitution and recommended to Full Council for adoption, as 
detailed below; 
 

 The first change was to para 1.1 to allow officers to deal with variation of 
conditions applications on all types of previously approved applications 
where they have been determined by Planning Committee, except where 
the application was accompanied by an Environmental Statement.  Those 
applications would always go to Planning Committee.  
 

 The second change required all major applications would be reported to 
Planning Committee. Previously it was the applications recommended for 
approval only.  This change reflected the current complex policy 
environment. The wording relating to 5 dwellings was  deleted as call in 
powers would capture these where they were controversial. 
 



 

 
 

 The third proposed change inserted a new paragraph 1.6 to ensure 
applications where the applicant was an Officer of the Council or an 
elected Member it would be determined by Planning Committee. 
 

 The fourth change ensured that any deed of variation application to a 
s106 Agreement where there was a change to the Head of Term and the 
Planning Committee agreed the Head of Terms would be reported to 
Planning Committee. 
 

 The final proposed change was to paragraph 2. It was proposed to delete 
the need for enforcement notices to be jointly authorised by the Assistant 
Director of Governance and Legal.  Whether to serve an enforcement 
notice was a matter of planning judgement and is dependent on whether 
in the opinion of the planning authority it is expedient to do so. 
Accordingly this was not a legal decision and there was no need to have a 
joint sign off arrangement.  

 
AGREED to recommend to the GAP Committee that the 
amendments set out in the tracked change document Appendix 1 
extract from the Constitution with track changes Section 2, part 3 
Responsibility for Functions should be agreed as changes to the 
Constitution and recommended to Full Council for adoption. 

 
 

5    REPORT TEMPLATE  
 
The Planning Transformation Lead presented the proposed report template 
following review of five different reports. 
 
The pilot skeleton framework was shared as a draft document and included; 

 An executive summary 

 A recommendation box which would detail the recommendation, including 
the S106, conditions and informatives 

 Site location  

 Proposal 

 Environmental impact assessment 

 Relevant history 

 A preapplication advice section 

 A summary of consultation responses including summarised Councillor 
representations, Parish Council and Highway Authority 

 A policy section identifying explicitly the Development Plan and relevant 
policies 

 Consideration and assessment 

 Additional duties to consider public sector equalities and human rights 

 Financial implications 

 Conclusion 

 S106/Conditions/Information 
 



 

 
 

The Planning Transformation Lead confirmed that another new template would 
need to be created for applications likely to be considered by PINS and that the 
current skeleton would probably change following feedback from PINS. 
 
The Chair thanked the Planning Transformation Lead and Development 
Manager and other Officers who have contributed to this document. 
 
Members asked if it was possible to include a separate heading to detail the 
affordable housing proportion and the Planning Transformation Lead agreed to 
introduce a heading within the Proposal section; 
Affordable housing 40% provided Yes/No 
 
It was agreed that the report template was a work in progress. 
 
 

6    UDC PLANNING COMMITTEE - ARRANGEMENTS TO VIEW AN EXEMPLAR 
PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING IN PROGRESS  
 
The Planning Transformation Lead explained that the PCWG are hoping to 
arrange a visit to view an exemplar Planning Committee in May and that a 
recommendation has been requested from the Planning Advisory Service for a 
council to visit. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead confirmed that details would also be 
circulated for members to access specific Planning Committee meeting 
recordings online. 
 
Members asked what makes a Council exemplar and the Development Manager 
confirmed that criteria were set out by government, to demonstrate transparency 
that every Member of the Council was engaged on the key issues and how 
Members operate. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead confirmed that the East of England Local 
Government Association (EELGA) have recommended that the working group 
undertake this exercise. 
 
The Chair suggested that only members of the Planning Committee that sit 
regularly would attend rather than substitutes and that the Development 
Manager would write to the Development Manager and The Chair would write to 
the Chair of the exemplar Committee. 
 
Members discussed reflective visits undertaken prior to 2019 and the 
Development Manager agreed that they were valuable and would be 
reintroduced as restrictions allow. 
 
 

7    FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  
 
The Development Manager explained the need to bring the next PCWG meeting 
forward to 2 March 2022. He confirmed that all major planning applications 
would come to Planning Committee regardless of recommendations, this would 



 

 
 

need to be addressed at March Planning Committee which would need 
consideration by PCWG first. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead requested that any concerns relating to a 
review of public speaking be forwarded to her. 
 
The Chair detailed historic briefings that all members could attend which EELGA 
recommended that they were stopped and explained that there could be an 
option to reinstate the briefings as a questioning session. The intention would be 
to save time. Members would attend having read the documentation and ask 
questions for clarification. It would also give Officers the opportunity to report and 
demonstrate transparency. 
 
The Planning Transformation Lead noted that the briefings would not necessarily 
provide answers and that the correct protocol would need to be in place. She 
offered to ensure that the Interim Legal Services Manager attended the next 
PCWG meeting to discuss further. 
 
Some members did not value the proposed briefings and raised concerns 
regarding pre-determination. 
 
The meeting ended at 16:03 
 
 


